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Bishopswood – The Facts 

 

Background 

Around thirty years ago Bishopswood was a thriving church. Today it is struggling with numbers of 

attendees and finances. The covid-19 pandemic has brought to a head underlying issues which we need 

to acknowledge and address.  

 

This document will attempt to set out the many issues that we face: 

 

 

Our current situation 

 

• Attendance – until recently we have had two services a month; 9.30am service with attendance at 2-

3 people (if you include the priest and the organist) and the 11am service with 4-8 people. 

Consequently, we now only have the 11am service once a month. 

 

• Occasional Offices – they have been relatively few in recent years: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

• Festival Services – we see a reasonable turnout at festival services … but even these are gradually 

going down in the last 12 years: 

 

 
 Attendance is above average. 

 Attendance is below average. 

 

• Church Officers – The Church Officers (Church Warden, Treasurer, Secretary etc) all resigned in 

August 2020, and since them role of the PCC has sat under the oversight of the incumbent. 

 

• Helping the church for services – A small team is required to help set up and run the services with 

the priest. A small team came together, and we ran a rota for around six months. At this point the 

whole team – all for good reasons – where unable to continue. This means that there is no one 

working with the priests to set up for services. [I would note that Barry & Carol have worked so hard 

for so long to maintain this, but it isn’t fair that all this has fallen on two people for so long]. 

 

• Finances – We have run a deficit budget consecutively for eight years. This has depleted our 

reserves by £17,550.91. We are looking like having a deficit of around £4,125 for 2023 as well. This 

means that the church will be bankrupt within 3.5 years. This is broken down as follows: 
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• Parish Share – Each church in the Church of England should contribute to their Diocese for the cost 

the clergy and running the church. The average contribution for a church in Hereford Diocese is 

around £7,500. We have been paying £3,600. This year we are attempting to pay £5,000 to show 

that we want to ‘playball’. 

 

• Maintenance – In preparation for this, we asked if we could have a QIR (Quinquennial Inspection 

Report). This showed us that the costs of putting right all the things the report identified would be in 

the order of £22,000. 
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What has been done about this 

In October 2020, a consultation was held with the village about the future role of the church. It was 

convened by Penny Powdrill (designate Associate Vicar), Mark Johnson (Rural Dean) and Derek 

Chedzey (Archdeacon). The list of those who attended was not passed to Rev Tim and is deemed lost. 

 

They asked those who attended if they wanted to see the church close.1 The majority view was that they 

didn’t want this to happen. However, a small number of people offered but this doesn’t seem to have 

been progressed. 

 

A review meeting was set to follow this meeting, but this was not progressed. 

 

 
1 Attended by around 30 people in the Village Hall. 
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What next 

Sadly, All Saints Bishopswood is fast approaching a crunch point. As, has been said, within four years the 

church will become bankrupt and will not be able to function at this point. Therefore, action needs to be 

taken at this point should we wish to save the church and to continue to worship in the building. 

 

There are limited options available to us. But we can: 

 

• Close the church – this takes about 2/3 years to go through a formal process when the church would 

be closed and handed over to Hereford Diocese Board of Finance as the custodian owner. Services 

would cease at this point. However, the churchyard would remain open and need to be transferred 

to another parish for legal care and upkeep. 

 

• The Church merges with another church – we ask a nearby church to take on the church and to 

cover its running costs and upkeep. In essence, All Saints Church would become a ‘chapel of ease’ 

of another parish. Obviously, another church isn’t going to be keen taking on a church without 

financial security. 

 

• The Church community merges with another parish – the church closes, another parish takes 

over the churchyard and their parish PCC allows worship to continue in Bishopswood in, say, the 

village hall. If the new parish PCC doesn’t allow worship to continue in Bishopswood, worship would 

transfer to the new church.2 

 

• Keep Bishopswood church building – a viable plan is put in place that ensures enough resources 

(people, finances, PCC, fundraising) to ensure that All Saints can ‘function effectively’ for the next 10 

years. To ensure our future we need to be looking at an increase of giving of around £10-12k per 

year to avoid a deficit budget; we are paying a reasonable parish offer (of around £7.5k a year) and 

we look to save around £5k a year for ongoing maintenance to the church.3 If we are unable to do 

this, we are potentially only delaying the inevitable.  

 

Conclusion 

All Saint’s church is beautiful and has a place in the village and is dear to many. While it is extremely sad 

that we have reached this point, we need to be honest, and a defined plan, and commitment of resources 

(people and finances) is required to secure its future.  

 

Regrettably, the clock is now ticking. 

 

 

 

Rev Tim Starling 

Vicar – Wye Reaches Benefice 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
2 Permission would be needed from the Bishop of Hereford. 
3 Obviously, these are rounded up guesstimate figures. 
 


